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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 23, 2015 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers at 75 Main Street, 

Southington, CT with the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, & Joseph LaPorte  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian, Jeremy Taylor  

 Absent: Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese, Commissioners                    

   Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 The Chair seated Jeremy Taylor for Matthew O’Keefe and Ronald 

Bohigian for Joseph Pugliese. 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the previous meeting.  Mr. Taylor seconded.  

 One correction:  Under the stipulations we had, it should have 

been saying no work on the outside.  It left the word “no” out.  I’d 

like that corrected. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

Public Hearing Items: 
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 A. APPEAL #6122A, Application of Kimberly Romajas for a 16’ 

side yard variance under Sections 7A-00 and 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1270 Mount Vernon Road, property of Kimberly Romajas in 

an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  I am Kimberly Romajas.  1270 Mount Vernon Road.  We 

have some drawings that we submitted.  We have previously been 

approved for an addition to the left side of the home for a 7’ mudroom 

and a two car garage.  I think the variance is for the side yard. 

 We since then have drawn the plans in full and decided that it 

would be best that we add another 6’ to the rear of the house to 

enable us to have an area to eat in the kitchen and also provide us 

for a ramp at the rear of our garage to go down into our basement 

because the basement is not accessible from outdoors. 

 The lot is shaped so that the front left corner of our addition 

that was already approved was 2.7’, I think, from the property and 

then it gets further and further from the property line as you go to 

the rear.  

 So that the 6’ that we are proposing today would be approximately 

5 and a half feet from the line, I believe. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, that lot that is vacant, the lot next to you, 

is that never to be built on? 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Right.  We determined that had wetlands and it 

would never be built upon. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, when I read the application, it is saying a 16’ 

side yard variance, not a back yard.  You are saying you – 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  We don’t need a variance for the back yard because 

the back yard is ample.  It’s really just an additional --- we’re here 

because we went for the building permit and we had decided on that 6’ 

after the fact but when we went for the building permit they said that 

we needed to come back for the additional 6’. 
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 It is essentially just addressing the left side of the house.  

Like I said, the lot is shaped so that it actually is more room than 

what we discussed.  What we were previously approved for. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   That lot could never be built on, right?  You said 

that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  And, Mr. Chairman, just to clarify, the  

back, (inaudible) to the house had the approval.  But it is just 

linked so that is an additional variance requirement for that.  But it 

is actually skewed to the angle so it is further away. 

 It trends away from the side there. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is trending away from the side line. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So in essence then, it is really a minor 

variance. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did we have stipulations on this stating for like 

shrubbery or something? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Yes, we did.  For arborvitae.  And, we, you know, 

nearly complete with all of the drainage work we wanted to do and --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a vast amount of work that you’re doing. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  As soon as we can get the foundation in we’ll be 

able to backfill and grade the yard off and plant those trees. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, with those trees, they will (inaudible) 

whatever is there plus nothing can be built on that other side, 

anyways. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Right.  That side is thick dense woods.  As is the 

back but we’ll go with the arborvitae. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Just clarification.  I know you just went over this 

but I wasn’t here at that first meeting where you got the approval.  
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So, nothing can be built on the land on the side where you’re building 

and behind you it is Mr. LaRosa’s property? 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Mr. LaRosa is actually to the back and to the side.  

He comes off of Brentwood. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Okay.  And, this letter from him is saying that he 

has no problems with it as long as the stipulations --- 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Right. As long as we plant some evergreens. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. ROMAJAS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 



Zoning Board of Appeals    - June 23, 2015 

    

5 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6123A, Application of Adam Pio to Appeal the Ruling 

of the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an accessory use in an 

industrial zone “Living quarters for caretaker within the principal 

structure”, under Section 15-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 135 Lazy 

Lane, property of Adam Pio in an I-2 zone.  Section reference 2-

01.C.5. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Attorney James 

Ziogas, 271 Farmington Avenue for the applicant, Adam Pio. 

 I’m not sure if your record also includes the letter that was 

written by the Director of Planning & Community Development.  I don’t 

know if you have a copy of that in your file.   

 We had requested a certificate of zoning compliance for the 

property that Mr. Pio owns on Lazy Lane.  And, we received the 

following letter which said: 

 “Mark, we could not issue a certificate of zoning compliance or a 

certificate of occupancy for a residential/caretaker use for the 

following reasons: 

 (1) The structure was approved for a conversion to a compliant 

public garage in an I-2 zone.  Resident uses are prohibited in I-2 

zones.  The applicant claims that the residential use for a caretaker 

for the auto repair facility does not meet the intention of the 

regulations as stated in 2.01.C-5 as it pertains to accessory uses in 

industrial zones.   

 Living quarters for caretakers within the principle structure.  

This regulation was intended for large or heavy industry facilities 

that require 24-hour maintenance and/or security as a former Pratt 

site. 

 Simply a public garage does not require a caretaker as an 

accessory use.   

 And, it is our intention that Section 2.01.C-5 does not apply in 

this case. 

 The applicant may appeal this decision to the zoning board of 

appeals as provided by state statute. 

 Signed over Robert A. Phillips’ signature.” 
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 So, that is the letter we are reacting to.  I’d like to submit 

that letter for the record, if I might.   That letter is dated May 19, 

2015.  Our application appealing that decision I believe is dated May 

27
th
, 2015. 

 The certificate was denied because the structure --- was denied 

because the structure was approved for a conversion to a compliant 

public garage in an I-2 zone. 

 The disagreement that we have with the zoning enforcement’s 

decision is that our request was that we use the property as a 

permitted use. 

 If you look at your zoning regulations, and the plain language of 

the regulations is what we’re applying to.  It indicates that  in an 

industrial zone, I-2, as a permitted use, accessory uses in accordance 

with the provisions of Section 2-01.A.   

 So, by turning to 2-01.A, you would then see that in an 

industrial zone, the following uses shall be considered as accessory 

uses.  If you go down to 5, it says:  living quarters for caretakers 

within the principle structure. 

 Nothing in the regulations or in the accessory uses indicates 

that it was for large intended uses such as Pratt or other things like 

that.  The plain language of this regulation basically just states 

that if you are in an I-2 zone, you can have a caretaker’s facility 

within your structure as long as it is within the principle use. 

 That is exactly what we have.  The fact that the zoning 

enforcement officer feels that that was not the intent of the 

regulation is really not germane to this because the intent of the 

regulations is not what we’re talking about. 

 We’re talking about the letter of the regulations.  And, that’s 

how it should be applied. 

 Obviously, the intent of the regulation really is a subjective 

call.  And, the zoning enforcement officer today may not feel that 

way, but when he retires the next zoning enforcement officer comes in 

and he may get a different opinion of that.  And, that is not what the 

zoning regulations are intended to do.  They are intended to give a 

clear idea of what you can and cannot do with the property. 
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 So therefore, if the Town of Southington felt the caretaker 

facility was not appropriate in an industrial zone, it could amend its 

regulations to state unless the facility was 50,000 sf or larger.  

 Or, they could put other conditions on it which would identify 

the properties that applicable for  a caretaker’s use and those that 

are not. 

 In this particular case, your regulation does not state that. 

 The plain language of the regulation is clear and it is 

unambiguous.  And, I believe it needs to be applied as it is written. 

 And, I think this application or request for use as a caretaker 

facility is entirely within the regulations. 

 And, I am certain that on an appeal that would be the ruling, as 

well.  

 We’re asking for the board’s approval of this and we’re here to 

answer any questions.  We have our architect here. We have our owner 

here and we’re here to answer questions. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, the intent of the structure that you’ve got an 

okay to build there?  Is that one building and the house is separate 

from that?  You consider that all one structure? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  It’s all one structure.  The approval process 

for that structure was that the buildings are to be connected. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But they are not. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  They are not finished, yet.  We did have a 

meeting with the town and we’re all in agreement that the buildings 

are to be connected and that improvement still has to be made.  But it 

is part of the plan.  Part of the approval process. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   Was that part of the original plan that was  

submitted? 

 THE CHAIR:   That was the question.  I was sitting on the board 

when we approved this and I am not quite sure if that’s case whether 

this house --- that the home was intended to stay there.  I thought it 

was going to be used as a --- as part of --- and there was going to be 

repairs done within that --- in fact, in the cellar area, as I 

remember the application back several years ago. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I guess, I hear what you are saying.  I 

understand what you are saying. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  And you are correct about what you remember in 

terms of the basement of this building be used for repairs, as well.  

 Where we are talking about the caretaker facility would be up 

above that. It would be on the main floor which is – 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, I know.  I know that is what you are asking for. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  I’m just saying your memory of what was 

underneath was correct.   

 THE CHAIR:  But I am not sure that the intent when we approved 

this that there was going to be, if you will, a living space.  A total 

living space.  I mean we’ve got a living room, kitchen, a full – we 

could rent this place out as a home. 

 And, the way I --- I hear what you’re saying about the black and 

the white. But I am not quite sure, like any regulation, that that was 

the true intent of the PZC when they wrote it.  

 And, I think what I would like to do, um, and not just to delay 

this, but what I would like to do is to continue the public hearing 

and get a reading from the planning and zoning commission on what 

their intent was when they wrote that in there. 

 Because I don’t think --- I believe their intent was just as you 

explained that for a Pratt & Whitney or something that large where you 

needed a guard to stay within that building but not, you know, this 

kind of a structure where you are going to have somebody living in the 

house that’s already there.   

 That’s   - so what I would like to do is I’d like to get a motion 

to continue the public hearing and have the PZC look at this and then 

come back to us with their ruling and then we can make a better 

determination. 

 Because I am not a lawyer, so I am  not --- I can’t— 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:    It doesn’t mean we have the answers, believe 

me. 
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 I would just, two things:  It was not my reading of the Pratt & 

Whitney situation.  That was the town’s reading of it.   

 My reading of it is it is in black and white and it is what it 

is. 

 The other thing I would say to you Mr. Chairman is these 

regulations were written in 1999.  That’s 17, 16 years ago.  Now you 

are going to go back to a commission that didn’t write the regulations 

and ask them to interpret what the commission before them meant when 

they drafted them. I don’t know that they are capable of doing that. 

 And, that is exactly why intent is not to be implied with these 

regulations because every commission changes and the answer would be 

different depending up who answered the question. 

 So therefore, it is the letter of the regulations that should be 

applied. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Can I ask a question?  Why such a small building 

that you need a caretaker?  Is this 24 hours a day? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Security. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  For such a small business?  I’m  just – 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Well --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Who is the caretaker? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  They haven’t hired a caretaker yet because they 

don’t have approval. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the caretaker would be a security guard --- 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Or a person who would be in charge of security.  

Now, it wouldn’t be from a security force but it would be a private 

person they hired.   

 But not a security company is what I‘m getting at. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there any way that we can enforce that the person 

living in that structure would be an employee of the company? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  You have a zoning enforcement officer.  You 

certainly could. 
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 MR.GWOREK:  That would be my concern.  Otherwise, they could have 

somebody in for a couple of months saying they’re protecting and 

they’re renting it out if he is not an employee of the company. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I still agree with Bob.  I may want to continue 

and get some more --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I think one of the things from the PZC, 

they’re not going to make the determination in a vacuum. They’re going 

to go to the town attorney and get some input from Mark Sciota, which 

I think --- Mark is not here.  So, I’d like to continue the public 

hearing if that’s – 

 MR. LAPORTE: I’ll make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 We’ll take it up at our next regular meeting. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  So,  in effect, when this is referred to the 

zoning commission, Mr. Chairman, do we appear in front of them?  Or is 

this just a private review? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m going back to the PZC for a review. 

 So, Dave, how do you --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We’ll work that out with the town attorney and 

we’ll let you know. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 
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Continued Public Hearing Items 

 A. APPEAL #6119A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for a variance 

to allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to a public 

park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 979-6 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yah, good evening.  Attorney William Case from 

the law firm of Case & Case, PC, 10 Tower Lane, Avon, CT.   

 Good evening. I am here with  Taj Sehmi who is the owner and who 

is going to be the operator there at the location there, his wife, 

Jennifer and a representative of the landlord, Stanhope Group One, 

Mahey Patel, if needed, for any questions. 

 I know a copy of the map, the site plan, has been already been --

-you have it in your file. I have an extra copy and I have some 

pictures.  Just two sets. If you want to take a look. 

 (Passed in.) 

 We are here this evening with an application for  a used car 

sales at the location 971 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike. Its part of the 

Lions Condominium --- I’m sorry.  Lions Plaza, excuse me.  It’s on  

979 Meriden Waterbury Road, Meriden Waterbury Turnpike. 

 So the applicant was here I believe at the last meeting and it 

was --- it got extended --- it was continued at that time. 

 And, we’ve gone through and worked with the office and presented 

information.   

 What Taj is here for is to sell used cars.  His office and the --

- the office will be in the back of the building. This is a pre-

existing cut out space in the back. It’s like a warehouse space. 

 MR. SEHMI:  It’s got the bay door. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  It’s got a bay door on the back side which is not 

clearly marked on the plan that is submitted.  There is a large bay 

door and about how many square feet is it? 

 MR. SEHMI:  Five hundred. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Would the applicant please state his name and address 

for the record?  Just so we have it. 

 MR.SEHMI:  My name is Tajinder Sehmi.  Address is 169 Cedar Ridge 

Road in Newington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. SEHMI:  You’re welcome. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Now, the applicant is only requesting permission 

to park four cars at the property that’ll be for sale through his 

business.  There won’t be any additional signage other than a little 

sign on the plaza itself to denote his location. 

 And, in one of the pictures you’ll see a picture of a car with a 

For Sale sign in it.  That would be the extent of the signage that 

would be needed. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Why want four spaces is because right next to the 

suite, Route 322, I want to put the car over there For Sale like this 

sign, so both sides, drive by, whoever can see it. 

 And, ninety percent of my business is on line. Craig’s List.  

Auto(inaudible).  And, that is going to be the office over there in 

the back there with the landlord office as he’s my partner. 

 THE CHAIR:  He’s what? 

 MR. SEHMI:  He is going to be my partner. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  The landlord is a partner in the business. Yes. 

 MR. SEHMI:  That is family, all the way through (inaudible).  

Another partner is here. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So this business is going to be used as an office 

and storage? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  There won’t be any storage.  Just parking the 

four cars.   That is the extent of the inventory at any one time. 

 MR.SEHMI:  Because we speak to the fire department and they say 

you can’t leave it parked there overnight because there is no 

sprinklers. 
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 ATTORNEY CASE:  So, one of the regulations for the motor vehicle 

department is having to do moderate repair work. That can all take 

place in this 5,000 square foot space. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Minor repair. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes, minor repairs. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Clean up the car and stuff like that. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  The fire marshal has been to the site and his 

only requirement was that the cars don’t be parked overnight. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Inside the building. 

 ATTORNEY CASE: Inside the building. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The repairs are going to be done on the interior? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, there is not repairs as a – 

 MR. SEHMI:  No repairs done. Minor cleaning--- 

 STENOGRAPHER:  Wait, wait, wait.  One at a time. I can only do 

one at a time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that is in an aquifer protection 

zone so there is no repair. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  There’ll be no repair there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question that maybe you can help me with.  

You’re taking out the appeal, correct? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do you have a lease or anything? 

 MR. SEHMI:  Do I have a lease?  Yah. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Once the approval is done there will be a lease 

generated. But the owner of the plaza is one of the partners in the 

business. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I mean --- we are going to grant something that – 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. We can’t do that. 



Zoning Board of Appeals    - June 23, 2015 

    

15 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We’ve got to have a lease. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  He has a lease.  He has an understanding that --- 

he is waiting for the approval.  He has permission to use the space as 

soon as he’s got his licensing in order. 

 THE CHAIR:  We don’t, Dave.  We have the owner of the property 

here so he is the one that we would have to deal with.   We can 

understand what they’re saying and approve it but it is based on his 

approval and then a formal lease. 

 But the owner of the property is the one that would have to give 

us his approval.  You can have him come up and give his approval that 

he has approved this for that particular. 

 (Everyone commenting) 

 Would you please come forward and state your name and address for 

the record, please? 

 SPEAKER:  (Inaudible)   

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a business card or something that you can 

give to the Stenographer?  She has to --- she couldn’t understand what 

you said.  I’m sorry. 

 Maybe you could write it down so we can have it correct in the 

record. 

  Mahey Patel, 4 Maryanna Way, Rocky Hill, CT. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: He is an owner or is he a representative? 

 You’re not the owner? 

 MR. PATEL:  My (inaudible) is the owner of this one. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you are not the owner? 

 MR. PATEL:  No. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  The owner is an LLC.  He is an authorized 

representative of the owner LLC. 

 I am also the attorney for the LLC. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can we do that without a formal lease? 
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 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes.  The owner signed the application. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, but if we --- we typically don’t do it unless we 

have a lease and the lease can be contingent upon approval.  But at  

least we have a lease in our hand. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, but the lease can be an oral understanding 

between the parties. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think if we state for the record 

that he is aware that there is an application being filed for that 

property, that’s okay.  That’s my understanding. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Undertone comments & conversations) 

 Okay.  Maybe you could go on while he’s doing that. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:   Sure.  

 So going through, I’m sorry, Your Honor.  One of the – one of the 

--- what we’re asking is also a variance from the requirements that 

the used cars be located more than 400’ from a park entrance.  Less 

than, excuse me.  And, if you look at the map, we are located right on 

the park entrance.  Right.  The plaza is.  So that is clearly 

something that would require a variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  But, with a variance, you need a hardship, correct?  

What is your hardship for placing the used car lot within that 400’?  

Yu need a hardship. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, based on the location of the plaza.  The 

topography of it.  And, the location of it. 

 THE CHAIR: That’s not a hardship, though.  I mean – 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, we can --- you are allowed to grant  

variance based on the application itself.  Um, the – 

 THE CHAIR:  We are on a special exception.  That is what your 

second one is, correct? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  But not on a – 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  They are combined. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Typically on a variance, we have to show some kind of 

a hardship.  If goes on appeal and we don’t have a hardship, we lose.  

Or, it gets thrown out.  So a hardship is not because the plaza is 

there.   

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, the rule  --- it would be unfairly impacted 

because there are other auto used car salesmen within 400’.  There’s 

two or three, I believe, within the same strip that are within 400’ 

approximately of the --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They are probably grandfathered in. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, maybe or maybe not.  I believe A-OK is 

right down the road.  There’s J & J.  At 910 there is Haus Auto.  

There’s several.  C & K.  There is a plethora of used cars and – 

 MR. SEMI:  Wholesale  -- 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  There is Wholesale Auto which is right across the 

street. 

 THE CHAIR:  There is only one as far as I know and that is the 

auto right across the street which is grandfathered in as far as I can 

--- that’s been there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That wasn’t a park entrance. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  And, there is L &  S. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  At the time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  L & S, also.  And, this is not the major 

thoroughfare into the park.  The majority of vehicles come in and out 

of the park are the sanitation trucks that come in and out of there. 

 Most of the --- from what I understand, most of the entrance into 

the park is on the other side. 

 There is not a huge amount of traffic going into the park. 

 MR. SEHMI:  The traffic is the trucks because the sewage 

department is there. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  On the back side. 
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 MR. SEHMI:  This is, they use it for the (inaudible) entrance.  

No local. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  The side, kids going out to the field are not 

going in that way. 

 MR.SEHMI:  They only use it for (inaudible) people and the sewer 

things. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, what is the entrance for movie night?  Don’t 

they go in that entrance? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  There is plenty of access to the entire 

park. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is not just the trucks – 

 (Everyone speaking at once.) 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  That is the majority of.   

 THE CHAIR:  It is the entrance for the movie theaters and such. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Okay, so the --- it would just be these four 

spots.  The only use. 

 When the plaza was approved, this space was included in the 

approval.  And, there was fifteen spaces allocated for that space in 

the plaza. 

 We use at most six.  There would be four for the cars and two for 

the employees. Probably just be one.  But at most there’d be six.  

And, there fifteen in the original application approved.  So there is 

plenty of additional parking  there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My thing here is, I don’t really --- 

 THE CHAIR:  One second, Joe. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to clarify that statement. I believe 

that was associated with Unit 4.  That was part of Unit 4.  So in this 

case, I think it’s being separated out from Unit 4 which would be a 

separate entity within that unit.  So it is not combined. That would 

have its own parking arrangement now. 
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 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yah, but when they approved that for Unit 4 it 

was all this space and we won’t get to that number by square footage. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is a separate tenant now which would have its 

own --- it’s a warehouse to an office space which it is one space. But 

one space there is --- 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  My point is there is ample parking there to 

accommodate. 

 MR. SEHMI:  The site parking is almost empty.   There is almost 

21 spots along the side and  the landlord agrees with me we are going 

to send all the employees and the tenants are going to park on the 

side and we’ll have spaces empty in the lot. 

 There are four tenants in there all of them  that’ll park the 

cars on the side with their employees. 

 They will have fifteen parked on the side and the rest will be 

empty.  That is going to be enforced as possible and when you come 

back --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the --- I’m sorry.  Joe, you had a 

question? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, my thing is the character of the plaza and 

everything. I’ve never seen cars being sold out of a plaza.  This 

would be out of character. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, there are other car salesmen. It’s just 

they’re going to have an office space on the side of the back here and 

their cars will be located in the front.  This is a traditional set up 

for a used car salesman who will have an office space and some space 

for the vehicles. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question.  To Joe’s point, you have 

a plaza there with five or six units, whatever that number is, 

correct? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And not one of --- none of those units has specific 

parking.   Correct? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  No. That is correct. 

 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:   I do have the original site  plan from that just 

to clarify for everybody.  There was a breakdown for each unit.  What 

was required.  And, this was approximately in 2011. 

 It hasn’t called out for the use.  One is retail.  Unit 2 is 

retail.  Unit 3 is restaurant.  Unit 4 is retail with warehousing in 

the back.  Unit 5 was a restaurant.   

 This came about because when the restaurant came in, they needed 

additional spaces because of that requirement. So for each unit the 

breakdown is roughly:  10 for Unit 1, 5 for Unit 2, almost 18 for Unit 

3.  And, 15 for Unit 4. And, Unit 5 it is 22 because it is a 

restaurant. 

 So the required total is 69 and there are 69 spaces provided. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I guess the point that Bob is asking about is 

they’re not designated.  So when you have display area for cars, what 

if somebody else wants to park there that day? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yah, that’ll be established in his lease so they 

will have designated spaces based on this approval.  So his lease will 

have those terms in it and that’ll be enforced on all the other 

tenants. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What if I wanted to park there?  I drove in and 

wanted to park there? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, there would be nothing to prevent you but 

there will be cars there.  So if there is one spot that is not holding 

a vehicle, then again you can park there as a member of the public but 

the tenants would be not allowed to park there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, without that stipulation in the – 

 MR. SEHMI:  I am monitoring these four spots almost every – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I get that and I heard what you said.  You said 

we’re going to have a stipulation.  From the owner to the tenant. 

 ATTORNEY CASE: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But, I don’t see that.  That’s all I’m asking you. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, that’s why we’re going to develop a lease 

in response to the requirements of the Department of Motor Vehicles. 



Zoning Board of Appeals    - June 23, 2015 

    

21 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  You are asking me to vote on something – you are 

asking me to vote today on something that he’s going to go back and 

make a stipulation.  I don’t understand that.  That’s all I’m asking 

you. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, I mean, that seems like ordinary course 

because we have the permission of the owner who is actually involved 

in the business.  So – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you have other tenants there.  What if they 

say no? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, they --- their leases are subject to the 

owners.  They, it’s in their leases that they, the owner can establish 

rules and regulations and establish parking at the locations. 

 MR. GWOREK:  We could put that in as part of ---your point would 

be we could put that in as a stipulation you have the four spots as 

designated on the map provided for the appeal and that for us will 

limit them to parking the four cars to that area in front. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  And, I think to your point, if someone comes up 

and occupies a spot, he can’t put his cars For Sale somewhere else in 

the lot. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: Well, that’s – 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  No, I understand what you are saying. Absolutely.  

But he wouldn’t be allowed to use another spot for a used car For 

Sale.  He would only be allowed to use these four.  So he is going to 

monitor and make sure they are available for him. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In my opinion, the applicant didn’t establish a 

hardship. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, the hardship is based on the location of 

the lot.  Understand there is --- the rule is established for public 

safety.  There’s no children crossing the street here.  There seems to 

be a number of uses similar to this in the area.  That this is not a 

change in the neighborhood.  It doesn’t add an obnoxious activity.  

It’s in character with what else is happening over there.  There’s lot 

of car dealerships, used and new, within a very quick radius of this. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Is there anywhere else your client can park these 

four cars that he wouldn’t need to ask for  a variance to be within 

400’ of the park? 
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 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, no.   Because the property line, I mean, 

the property line borders on the park entrance.  So if you --- I think 

it’s used cars --- 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Does the owner own that whole plaza? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Yes. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  So there is nowhere in that plaza, if I understand, 

that would be more than 400’ away? 

 (Undertone conversation) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it is about 240’ wide.  So,  the 

answer would be no. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Okay, thank you. 

 I was just thinking --- 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  We’re being --- I’m sorry.  As far away from the 

park entrance as possible on the site given the site’s narrow shape.  

Its only 250-240 feet across. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Yah, I was just thinking that if he is going to do 

most of his sales on line, you know, it doesn’t necessary have to be 

there with signs on.  I don’t believe the 10 percent would be of 

hardship to say this is where we have to park the cars. 

 I just didn’t know if there was any alternative. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  We are limited by the site itself, correct.  

Limited by the geography of the site and that’s why we do need the 

variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I looked at it as really it is a self imposed 

hardship only from the sense of there are other places in town that 

you could open up a used car dealer.  So it is self imposed to say 

that I want it here.  Hence, I want a variance.  

 I don’t look at self imposed hardships as being a valid hardship 

for a variance of this type. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  But that might be true for almost every variance.  

As you know, I mean, people want to add 6’ to their house and they 
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only have a 10’ side yard.  They are limited by the geography of the 

site the same as – 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, but they have a hardship --- I mean -- 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  So they come here for relief – 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly. They are coming for relief from a hardship 

and that’s what we look for and that is one of the things that if this 

gets challenged and it could very well be challenged then you know, 

then we end up in court and we lose anyway because we don’t have  a 

defined hardship according to their regulations. 

 And, I guess I am just, I’m a little bit concerned with it anyway 

being in that plaza, being in the entrance and not really having a 

hardship to go with it. 

 But it is really going to be up to the rest of the members of the 

board. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Correct me if I am wrong, Mr. Chairman.  I think 

what you are trying to say is he doesn’t already own this property, 

he’s not already here.   

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  A lot of these people that come in front of us 

already own this property and they’re asking for a hardship based on 

there is nothing we can do as we already own this property and need to 

add to it for this certain hardship. 

 I believe he still has opportunities to find other places – 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Well, the owner is the applicant.  I’m sorry.  

The owners are the applicant. The owner did sign it.  The owner does 

own it.  He is trying to move a tenant in. 

 MR.SEHMI:  He is going to be 50 percent partners with  me.  

Because he was trying to rent this place for a very long time.   

Couldn’t find it.  And, I was looking and he said why don’t you rent 

this place from me and I’ll  go with you and we make the four spaces.  

I’ve been looking for space almost six months. 

 I took the picture today and you can see it, there was no parked 

cars --- let me show you the pictures. 
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 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I guess the point we’re trying to make is it is the 

business and not the plaza or the owner.  It is the business that is 

coming in that is stipulated for those rules and regulations.  So --- 

 MR. SEHMI:  It is a business in the plaza. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m  just making a statement.  So the business is 

not prior to.   The building is pre-existing.  

 (More than one commenting.) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   It’s not the building and it’s not the owner.  

It’s the business that is coming in.  That’s the part you need the 

hardship for. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do you have anything else to add? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Not at this time. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 MS. FARAGO:  Alina Farago, 550 Darling Street, Southington.  I’m 

associated with the property as a previous owner from 1989 to 2014. 

 So, I’ve been there for 30 years.   

 As far as hardship, can you explain to me what a hardship is? 

 My taxes go up every year.  Insurance goes up every year.  

Garbage maintenance.  But the plaza owners can’t raise the rent  on 

the small businesses because the tenants in that business are 

stretched to the limit.  So isn’t the plaza owner. 

 So they have to generate some kind of income.  Get another tenant 

in there.  Is that considered a hardship? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s financial hardship.  No. 

 MS. FARAGO:  Okay, I just wanted to be clear because to me – 

 THE CHAIR:  A financial hardship is not a --- or a hardship is 

not classified as financial.  Or, for example, I have too much stuff 
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so I have to add on to my house because I don’t have any place to put 

my staff.  That’s not a hardship.   It’s self-imposed. 

 Obviously, we want to encourage any business we can, but within 

our regulations.  We’re trying to, you know, follow our regulations 

and I think that this type of business in this location is not what 

we’re looking for as far as for this location. 

 And, with a variance, he’s asking for a variance and a special 

exception.  He’s got to get by the variance first.   You have to 

display a hardship and a hardship is not raising the rent or whatever 

as you mentioned. 

 MS. FARAGO:  All right.  So, they’re asking for four spaces in a 

parking lot that they own – the entire plaza that usually the parking 

lot is no more than 75% occupied. 

 We have had lots of people over the years ask if they could put a 

used car For Sale in our lot.  Sometimes two at a time.  And, they 

sold within a week. It’s never been a problem. 

 As far as the entrance to the parking, I think the park is about 

300’ away.  Having been owner of the building for over 25 years, I 

don’t see anyone going into the park with their children in that 

direction except for movie night. 

 What I do see is huge sanitation trucks coming in and out all the 

time.  Those are the only trucks that go in there. 

 People with children come in on the other side because the 

parking lot is on the other side. They can’t even park on that side. 

 Movie nights?  What happens to our plaza  on movie night is 

nobody can get into the restaurant on movie night, so the restaurant 

has a hardship on those nights.  They have to be kind to the people in 

town to let them come into the movies, but at the same time every 

tenant in that plaza is suffering because no one can come into the 

plaza. 

 Sushi House was completely dead on Saturday nights because the 

entire street is blocking off our plaza and there is no way to get in 

for the residents --- for someone wanting to come in to use the 

restaurant.  They can’t come in. 

 I had a person at Baby’s World trying to get out to go home 

Saturday night.  And, he said to the person blocking the whole street, 
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Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, excuse me, sir, I just want to go home. 

Please let me out?  They wouldn’t let him out.  He had to go to the 

police officer to ask permission to get out of the parking lot.  So 

that creates a hardship on our plaza. 

 We are losing business on Saturday nights. 

 So, in reality, sometimes in order to keep businesses in town, 

you have to give a little bit and there are five tenants in there that 

have been there for quite a while.  And, it is a hardship, sometimes. 

 I understand that moneywise it is not a hardship but you really 

have to do something.  Everything in your power in this town to keep 

small businesses in town.  And, four cars, at the beginning of the 

parking lot in the designated area, I don’t think hurts anyone.  

Certainly not parents and children going into that side of the park 

because they do not go in there. 

 And, thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I did receive  one email. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do you want to read that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think you all received it. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can come on up. 

 Do you want to read that into the record? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 “This from Michael Belcourt, 103 South Borough Road.  Sent Sunday 

June 7
th
.  Please do not change the zoning laws to accommodate car 

sales especially on 322.  I live in that area.  Route 322 is nothing 

to be proud of already with a bunch of used car dealers already in the 

area.  Don’t make it worse.  Have you seen the cars piled up behind 

McDonald’s?  Now we are thinking about more cars to get displayed in a 
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strip mall parking lot.  Does that sound like it makes sense?  To top 

it off, it is right next to a public park directly across from another 

used car lot.  Maybe we should put in a junk yard next.  Enough. 

 This one has caught a lot of people’s attention. The taxpayers 

are watching this one.  Vote no.  It is not in the Southington 

residents’ best interest.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   Come on up. 

 MR. CLOSE:  Thank you.  My name is Bill Close.  I’ve heard all 

about the parking on the town side.  The movie theater and all the 

rest of it.  The parking in that lot has been a very, very sensitive 

matter for a long time. 

 I own Close Harbor Seafood.  I, too, have been there for thirty 

years.  Very, very sensitive to the parking.  Work around it. 

 Everybody knows I am out of business right now because I had a 

fire.  Hope to be open by late fall. 

 Parking is always going to be a problem.   

 The back door that we are talking about, we share a common 

driveway.  That overhead door.  Are they going to use that to --- I 

have questions on it.  (Inaudible)   Are they going to use that to 

service cars?  That’s above the building and the only way to get in 

there is to go through my property. 

 I need a little --- I’d like a little more information.  I 

haven’t seen the drawing there.  But I am involved in it.  I’m only 

10’ away. 

 I would like a little more information. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Anyone else speaking opposing this 

application?   

 Anyone else opposing? 

 Please come up and state your name and address for the record, 

please. 

 MR. LEGAT:  My name is Steve Legat.  My wife and I own Just for 

You Gift  Shop in the plaza.  I’m representing a lot of the merchants 
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that can’t be here because they’ve had previous --- um, appointments, 

I guess you could call it. 

 We have, as Bill said, we’ve had parking problems all the time.  

Our main lot on the nights of the theater and what have you,  do get 

not only blocked off but we do get people coming and parking their 

cars, taking their coolers and walking into the park to watch the 

movies. 

 Now Fridays and Saturday nights are big, big nights for business. 

So um, we are really opposed to these zoning changes and we feel that 

the zoning should be left as it is. 

 It is a retail plaza.  Earlier today, Mike from Lou’s Breakfast 

and Lunch called somebody here and asked them about the parking 

situation as far as it is on the plot layout and he was told by --- is 

the member here? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sir? 

 MR. LEGAT:  Was that you? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure. 

 MR. LEGAT:  He was told that for the businesses that are in the 

plaza right now established and operating, the parking lot of 70 

spaces is at maximum.  Okay?  For those units that are already in 

operation. 

 The units that are in back were extensions of the front units and 

they were the warehouses.  Well, the warehouses are nothing more than 

what people used to put stock in.  Baby’s World had a lot.  Other 

places had a lot.  Our unit goes all the way to the back of the 

building for stock.  So to say that these warehouses are going to be 

used for that kind of a purpose is a little bit out of the way. 

 When he was talking about the traffic in and out of the drive in 

and no kids, we see kids on skateboards all the time going to 

McDonald’s, coming down the driveway and going out, go to McDonald’s, 

coming back that don’t skateboard on the sidewalk.  There are children 

that do travel on that. 

 As far as other parking, you have all of the five units --- let 

me find my numbers here.   

 (Pause) 
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 If you break down the amount of business that we do, owner and 

employee parking, just the people who run these businesses:  Lou’s 

Restaurant can do four to six. Now this is during peak.  I understand 

there are times --- even Wal-Mart, their lot is going to look empty at 

one time or another, too.  But Lou’s Restaurant can do four to six 

employees taking up parking for four to six spaces. 

 Baby’s World, two to three.  Sushi House, four to five.  Five 

spaces for Just for You Gift Shop.  Okay?  That totals between 17 and 

25 employee spaces during any one particular time. 

 What that does is that takes up all of the parking that was put 

in on the side of the building by the drive in.  So, those 70 spaces 

get drastically reduced.    

 I don’t see why anything less than what were allotted for parking 

during our peak times is not going  to --- if we get less, it is going 

to hurt our businesses. 

 I do have a Petition.  Who gets the copy? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We don’t have the secretary here tonight, so I’ll 

take it. 

 MR. LEGAT:  You’ll take that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you want to read that into the record, 

please? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  Let me just code it in here. 

 This was:  To the Town of Southington Zoning Board of Appeals, in 

Reference to:  979-6 Meriden-Waterbury Turnpike. 

 Subject:  zone change and reserving 4 (four) parking spaces to be 

used for Craigslist / Automobile sales. 

 A. APPEAL #6119A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for a variance 

to allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to a public 

park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 979-6 

Meriden Waterbury turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B 

zone. 

 B. APPEAL #6120A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-
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03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 This is the general consensus of the merchants 979-6 Meriden-

Waterbury Turnpike: 

 Lou’s Breakfast & Lunch 

 Baby’s World & Kids Room TOO 

 Sushi House Japanese Restaurant 

 Super 66 Liquors 

 Just For You Gift Shoppe 

 It further states: 

 That the requested changes are unacceptable to us for the 

following reasons: 

 1. When the #969 unit was rebuilt for “Pops Burger and Fries” 

(now Lou’s Breakfast & Lunch) it was determined by the Zoning 

Regulations, that there was inadequate parking for the existence of 

the 3 retail establishments and the 2 restaurants.  This resulted in 

the Planning and Zoning Department requiring additional parking to be 

in compliance with Zoning Regulations.  Therefore at great expense to 

the former landlord, parking was added on the west end of the 

building.  This assured all establishments sufficient required parking 

for their busiest times.  We have found that the calculations made by 

the PZC are accurate and correct to supply our needs during peak use, 

with no options for loss of parking.  The change of the zone will take 

4 spaces and permanently lock them out of retail/restaurant use. 

 2. We support the regulations 11-03.1A, not within 400 feet of 

Public Park and Playground as they mutually apply in this case.  We 

oppose APPEAL 46119A.  We do not want to be a stepping stone to a slow 

progression ending in a used car lot and repair facility by the way of 

progressive variances over time.  

 3. We oppose the APPEAL #6120A, as we feel that changing the 

zone to allow car sales will alter the pleasant atmosphere we present 

to our customers, by our fine blend of quality retail and food 

establishments. 

 It is signed by presumably owners and/other opposed parties. 
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 MR. LEGAT:  There are multiple signatures on there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. LEGAT: I am not complete.  I just wanted to provide that 

that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

  MR. LEGAT:  There is a couple of things we’d like you folks to 

know.   That we have been complying with your cut down on use of 

signage on the building to a point where one of our businesses is 

actually hurting because his signage is not there.  He’s toughing it 

out. 

 But now, our signage on the building was told it is a distraction 

to the drivers going by.  What are the four cars in the front with For 

Sale signs going to do with people turning their heads looking at cars 

instead of watching the road?  That’s another problem where it is 

going to be a safety hazard. 

 There is other um, things that happen during the year.  Snow.  

Snow removal in that parking lot is terrible.  This year, last year, 

and the year before, all of the inside parking lot on the  west side 

was completely snowed in with four feet of snow fifteen feet from the 

curb. 

 The front that they’re talking about same amount of snow.  Four 

spaces in the front, four spaces to the west side. 

 The parking lot in the back, between plowing from the town and 

plowing from our people, the spaces got cut back to about half the 

spaces.  There is a major problem with that and what happen is when we 

lose the parking or the convenience of parking, our customers don’t 

come.  

 So with that, like we said, we have a signed Petition and the 

business owners don’t want to do that. 

 The back that they’re using for a warehouse is just that:  a 

warehouse.  The warehouses between each other have no sealed walls.  A 

delivery truck makes a delivery in back, to the far back door and not 

the side door, and um, we smell exhaust in our backroom and it creeps 

out onto the floor.  What is going to happen if there are going to be 

cars pulling in and out doing repair and/or polishing or whatever? 
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 What this is going to do is that is going to take and make a 

place that is supposed to smell like potpourri smell like a garage.  

 And, a sushi house that is supposed to smell like food and  a 

breakfast place to make it smell like a garage.  

 Baby’s World is supposed to smell like baby and it is going to 

smell  like grease. 

 So, with that, um, that’s all I have to say right now.  Thank you 

very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else opposing this application? 

 Anyone else opposing? 

 The applicant has right of last rebuttal. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, I just had one question.  It may be 

pertinent or it may not.  How critical is the display?  The appeal is 

for sales onsite.  But how critical is the actual display?  If you do 

90% on line? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:   You mean having the For Sale signs? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   The actual cars in the lot. 

 MR. SEHMI:  That For Sale is not going to hurt anybody.  We see 

every day drive by, you and me, you know.  You can see on the street a 

car parked with a sign. 

 And, when you and me sell the car, this is the common sign you’re 

going to by for WalMart or the Automart.   The sign is not going to 

make a distraction.  It cannot be – 

 THE CHAIR:  I think Dave’s question --- what was  your question 

Dave about do you have to have the cars parked out front? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Correct.  Similar to a previous appeal we had. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. SEHMI:  We can park on the side.  We just need approval to go 

in auction.  This was the plan to park here because a car sale by 
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itself like previous owner said, somebody parked their car, you know, 

two cars, you know over there and the traffic count sell quick.  That 

was my main concern.  Only use the four car parking.  Not on bringing 

a ton of cars.  Just four.  That’s about it. 

 You can’t go low because of the state minimum say you need a two 

car display.  You’re not going to give me four, okay, how about two?  

That’s the state minimum. 

 What about you saying grease and stuff?  We are not going to have 

a mechanic. I am not a mechanic.  I’m a business man.  I own a liquor 

store.   

 What we are going to do over there is we are going to park the 

car in the front.  Or over there.  A friend of mine owns the business 

like a dealership, I can give it to them.  I don’t have to bring it.  

That office is going to be good for all of the all four units that is 

there. 

 A friend of mine who owns this place, lack of English.  Family 

friend.  Good friend.  He’s the one who is saying, I will rent to you 

and we can maintain and bring better and big business in the plaza.  

Because he’s never there because he has no, you know, had no office, 

no nothing. 

 So, these spaces, my concern was four spaces in the front and 

90%, I don’t know if he knows or not but  90% of the day, it’s empty.  

You know, even today when I took the picture, right here, you can see 

that.  I took the picture just driving by me and my wife.  No cars 

parked was there.  Let me show it to you. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question, Mr. Chairman.    We are talking 

about parking spaces, but I think we are talking most about –-- 

 MR. SEHMI:  This picture I took it from across the street.  

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me one second. 

 MR. SEHMI:  There was no car parked. This is the front where we 

want to park to display the car.  This is inside and that is outside 

from the road.  You know. 

 And, his concern is he’s saying there is going to be a smell 

everywhere?  If we have approval, we are going to do the construction. 

With that approval --- I don’t want to spend any money there, it is 

going to be wasteful.   
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 If I’ve got the approval and then I am going to go in there and 

do everything proper for professional office. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My question is to the Chairman:  I think we’re 

getting wrapped up in parking spaces and things like that. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Mostly wrapping up here --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I don’t think we are talking about parking. I 

think what we are talking about here is the hardship of being 400’ to 

the entrance. 

 So the parking to the town and everything to the tenants is like 

a tenant thing where we’re here to talk about allowing something 400’ 

for the variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is important that we at least understand 

what it is they’re trying to do.   And, can we  glean from that a 

hardship which is to your point, yes, you need a hardship as part of 

this variance.  I think all the input they’ve given us I think is 

important for us to digest.   But to your point, to get right back to 

it, what is the hardship. 

 So, go ahead, I’m sorry. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  I just wanted to address the parking you know, 

because there are enough spots approved that included the space. So 

our use will actually not increase the amount of parking that is 

required.  I think Dave can explain that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  I just want to clarify for 

them.  What is in Unit 4 right now? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Unit 4 has ---the back.   It has the warehouse 

space on the back and is that Sushi Bar? 

 MR. SEHMI:  No.  Unit 4 is the Baby World. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Baby World. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  So I guess we would have to see um,that is 

retail. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  That is retail with warehousing. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  So you are taking away part of that warehousing 

and adding office space to it. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So --- 

 (Everyone commenting at the same time.) 

 But worst case is you’d add one employee?  Is that what we are  

looking at? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes, one employee. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  So it is required one space for employees 

for warehousing but you are retail, would we call that retail now 

because it is a fit out for additional space. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  For office space. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  So it looks like you’d one space 

requirement to the 69.  And, there is 69 provided now. So you would 

have to find a space. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  You are taking away ---  not having the warehouse 

space is going to be converted and you’ll have less requirements for 

the warehouse space. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, that’s higher. It’s 5,000 sf that is going 

to be an office? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Yes.  Well, it will be an office along --- also 

with an open space for inventory.   

 (Pause) 

 So there will be a small office within the place to conduct 

transactions and then most of the space would be open. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I am still getting one additional space.  If it’s 

a mix of warehouse and office. 

 MR. SEHMI:  This is already ---- 

 THE CHAIR:   The point is, what you are saying, Dave, is that if 

we add an office, whatever it is --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Right. 
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 THE CHAIR:   --- we require additional spaces more than what is 

the 69 that are already marked out on the plan.  Correct? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right.  But there may be room on site for one 

more.  I didn’t look at the layout.  But for a zoning permit, we 

require that, because it is deficient at this point. 

 To allow that unit to be built out.  As a fit out. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  But right now you should have --- there’s fifteen 

spots required for it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But it is a new use.   

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: You have five units.  Some of those have spaces – 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Warehousing in the back. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  A tenant. He is technically a tenant. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Right.   And, it would reduce the warehouse space 

of one unit.  So you are correct that it does add a tenant but it does 

take out the warehouse requirement for Unit 4. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But that is basically one for 250 square feet.  So 

you have to find out if you are actually taking that out. 

 Whatever you are taking away from the warehouse, you are adding 

space for an office which is more restrictive than the warehouse. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Okay.  So we have to find a spot.  Probably 

could. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, again, I am not sure if we received an 

interpretation of how important it is to have display or if you could 

get by on sales --- to have a permit to sell there.  He said to go to 

the auctions.  You need that permit to go to the auctions. 

 ATTORNEY CASE: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   I still don’t know if we received the --- 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Without the spaces.  Without the dedicated 

spaces. 
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 MR. SEHMI:  I’m saying, the minimum requirement for the state is 

only two and not four. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  For sales and repair? 

 MR. SEHMI:  Four display cars.  If we had two, that’s the state 

minimum.  If you want to file the application.  The state requires two 

places.  Not four. 

 Four was if we had it because we are going to use this place back 

here.  If you are saying too we cannot be a new tenant in there, a 

Unit.  Unit 4 had all, back and front, and attached 15 parking. Okay? 

 If you take the back away, that 15 parking gets divided, too.  

You are not going to stay with Unit 4. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  You see, you are adding an office. 

 MR. SEHMI:  We are adding an office but there are places, the 

parking spaces, it is going to be divided and not stay with Unit 4.  

It is an attachment to Unit 4 in the back, too.  Because he had an 

entrance in there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can we --- what do we want to do with this?  

You still have some questions as far as --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t know how much clarification there is for 

you. 

 I think in terms of what the state requires and what we can 

approve or what you would be comfortable with approving. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would your client be opposed if we limit it to two 

display spaces? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  No, he testified that he can live with two. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What does the board feel? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, excuse me, Mr. Chairman.  At this point 

perhaps we should open Appeal  #6120A and hear them both at the same 

time and add the previous discussion to the record from  #6119A. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Why don’t you read that in. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  
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 B. APPEAL #6120A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-

03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 And, we will add the previous discussion from the open appeal t 

the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, the question is, why do we need a special 

exception for this? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s standard for sales. 

 THE CHAIR:  For sales? 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Used cars. 

 THE CHAIR:  In a business zone for vehicles? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Requires a special exception be granted. 

 And, this one is seeking a variance from the 400’ setback from 

the public park. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  Would it be possible to keep the public hearing 

to provide more information? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I think we would just need a 

request for a 30-day extension. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  I make a request for a 30-day extension for both 

applications. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Can I have a motion to continue the public 

hearing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I make a motion to continue the  public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any discussion? 
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 (No response) 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY CASE:  We will get some more information and we’ll be 

back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

8:09 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

A. APPEAL #6122A, Application of Kimberly Romajas for a 16’ side 

yard variance under Sections 7A-00 and 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1270 Mount Vernon Road, property of Kimberly Romajas in 

an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve  #6122A.   Mr. Bohigian 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte stated on the left it is a lot that can never be 

built on.  That’s my opinion. 

 Mr. Bohigian wanted to keep the same stipulation on that same 

side with the plantings that we imposed on the other application. 

 Mr. Gworek felt it was a minor variance.  The property as it goes 

back is further away from the property line so we are not increasing 

the variance, per say. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.    
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B. APPEAL #6123A, Application of Adam Pio to Appeal the Ruling of 

the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an accessory use in an industrial 

zone “Living quarters for caretaker within the principal structure”, 

under Section 15-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 135 Lazy Lane, property 

of Adam Pio in an I-2 zone.  Section reference 2-01.C.5. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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A. APPEAL #6119A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for a variance to 

allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to a public 

park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 979-6 

Meriden Waterbury turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Continued the public hearing until the next meeting. 
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B. APPEAL #6120A, Application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-

03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 Continued the public hearing until the next meeting. 
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Miscellaneous / Old Business  / New Business 

 Mr.Lavallee gave an update on the enforcement for everybody’s 

interest.  There was recently legislation passed by the state saying 

that certain violations within a certain time period can be 

grandfathered.  That time period would be three years. 

 So, hoop structures, say in a yard or in place themselves, we can 

ask them to remedy that violation if is within the past three years.  

But if they have been there for longer than that they are pretty much 

grandfathered in terms of placement with sheds, pools, any structure 

in the required yard area. 

 We just had our 2015 aerials done and they are available to the 

public, as well.  We can contrast those with the 2015 aerials to see 

if it was new or not and what exists on site. 

 Mr. Salka clarified that Matt Reimondo has already looked at the 

ones presented.  Mr. Lavallee said there are two or three we can 

actually send a letter to. 

 Mr. Gworek asked if they had to provide the bill or invoice from 

when they bought it.  Mr. Lavallee said they would just see on the 

aerials when it was. 

 As to the one on the corner of Savage and South End Road, that 

one is grandfathered in. 

 Mr. Lavallee noted there is one added one we can go for. 

 

 The next meeting is July 8
th
 at 7:00 pm.  Special Meeting. 

 

Adjournment 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Bohigian seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:13 o’clock, p.m.) 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman     

    Zoning Board of Appeals 
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